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QUAINT AND CURIOUS USES FOR LICHENS

From promenade deck to the grave, lichens are a fashionable 
accessory. Whilst waiting for the Sealink ferry, St. Columba, to 
sail to Ireland recently and after ascertaining that Sealink 
ferries provide no suitable substratum for lichens (mapping 
secretary heave sigh of relief) I surveyed my fellow'travellers, 
stewing gently in the Holyhead sun. Prominent were the inevitable 
blue rinsed, tamoshantered Americans (a statutory requirement on 
every ferry?) - invariably a poor substratum for lichens.. Not so 
a splendid straw hat that came into view.

I have a weakness for straw hats and this one was magnificent. 
Strewn round the brim was a veritable botanic garden. Not the 
usual dried flowers, but a fine collection of things cryptogamic. 
Lobes of the bracket fungus Trametes versicolor of velvet purple 
were interspersed with a mixture of a sulphur yellow Usnea or 
Alectoria spp wound through Cladonias and dried assorted seaweeds. 
Not used to accosting strange ladies about the contents of their 
hats and mindful that the chairman of our conservation committee 
couldn't possibly approve,the hat and its bearer vanished into the 
crowds before I could compose a plausible opening remark.

Less mobile, but no less intriguing, were the remains of a most 
unusual wreath seen recently in a Radnor churchyard. Revisiting 
it later with our President, Cladonia stellaris was confirmed and 
appears now on the somewhat modest list of Radnor's introduced 
lichens. Placed over the top of a new grave was a large 
rectangular frame packed with lively-looking specimens of this 
lichen, so adding to the many uses to which it is put, and 
offering, perhaps for the first time, temporary foothold in 
Britain.

Ray Woods
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